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HemisFair Pak Area Redevelopment Corporation

Board Of Directors Monthly Meeting

Henry B. Gonzalez Convention Center

Executive Assembly Conference Center

July 9, 2010

8:00 a.m.

Board Attendance: Andres Andujar, Gini Garcia, Xavier Gonzalez, Debra Guerrero, Art Hall, Daniel Lopez, Sue Ann Pemberton, Lisa Schmidt, Bill Shown, Madison Smith and David Zachry.

COSA Attendance: Pat DiGiovanni, Lori Houston, Paula Stallcup, Jim Mery, Shannon Wasieleski, and Veronica Zurtuche.

Additional Attendance: Richard Rosen (Magik Theatre), Jennifer Woods (The Woods Group), Sally Drews (Women’s Pavilion), Sherry Wagner (Women’s Pavilion), Laurence Seiterle (Zurich International Properties), Rose Zambrano (Hispanic Heritage Center of Texas), Charles Lara (Hispanic Heritage Center of Texas), Tom Carter (Pape-Dawson), Jose Vela (UNAM), Alex Arredondo (UNAM), and Sonia Jimenez (Ximenes & Associates.)
A. Call to Order

Madison Smith, HPARC President called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m.

B. Approval of Minutes 

Andres Andujar made a motion to approve and Bill Shown seconded it.  The motion passed with all in favor and none opposed.

C. Citizens to be Heard

None.

D. Directors Report 

Pat DiGiovanni reported good news with the HPARC Capital Funding Agreement being approved by City Council on June 24th.  Council had some questions and suggestions about accountability of expenditures.   They understand HPARC works for the City and is working to be part of the 2012 Bond Program.  The only amendment made to the agreement was the addition of an HPARC report to the City’s Economic and Community Development Committee.  The report will include uses of capital funds and keep the dialogue going between HPARC and City Council.  The funding request was honored for the full $2.9M request and the City Manager will review all expenditures before they are allotted.  The Director’s Report for next month’s meeting will include the updated account balance.  


Mr. DiGiovanni went on to say Mayor Castro would be launching his visioning process for the entire city.  This process will lead to a blueprint for the entire community.  More information will be presented to the board as the initiative moves forward.  Additionally, the Downtown Alliance (DTA) has stated their desire to develop a Downtown Strategic Plan.  DTA will be integrating their plan with the visioning process and will work closely with the mayor and city staff.  

E. Committee Updates

1. Executive Committee

Mr. Smith reported the committee’s concentration has been on the funding agreement as well as defining the staffing strategy.  The committee is defining the skills needed for the permanent executive director position to keep HPARC moving forward.  The executive director will be in charge of development and operations with board oversight and guidance.  The committee will continue to concentrate on the master plan and will be working with the City’s Economic Development staff while the plan is being developed.  


2. Communications Committee

Debra Guerrero reported the committee is working on frequently asked questions (FAQs) to be posted to the website and distributed to stakeholders.  Board members were asked to submit their questions to Ms. Guerrero before July 20 for consideration at the July 23 committee meeting.  The questions and answers will be presented to the board prior to finalization.  


3. Cultural and Civic Committee

Xavier Rodriguez reported the committee is in the process of conducting initial outreach to the existing cultural organizations in the park.  They have met with the Institute of Texan Cultures, Magik Theatre, and the Women’s Pavilion.  They have also met with Hispanic Heritage Center and presented to the AIA San Antonio Chapter at their monthly meeting.  The committee would like to gather historic HemisFair documentation to use as a resource to collaborate with the City’s Cultural Affairs Department.  They will continue to explore other outside organizations and work with the Parks Foundation.  The committee will work closely with the Communications Committee to get the information disseminated to stakeholders and the public.   

4. Finance Committee

Art Hall reported the committee is working on the budget and next steps toward getting current bond funding allocated and spent.  They are also working on the 2012 bond programming as well as the HPARC procurement process.

5. Historic Committee

Sue Ann Pemberton reported UTSA is in receipt of the letter authorizing the grant funding to proceed with the conditions assessment.  It will be conducted by October under Professor Pemberton’s supervision.  The assessment will create a reasonable recommendation for rehabilitation and improvements to the historic structures.  
6. Planning and Development Committee

Bill Shown explained his report would be covered under agenda item J (see below.)  

F. Briefing regarding Universidad Nacional Autonoma de Mexico (UNAM) Operations and Future Plans

Andres Andujar introduced Dr. Jose Vela, Director for US Operations of Universidad Nacional Autonoma de Mexico (UNAM), as an important tenant to HemisFair considering their regional and national presence.  UNAM has been a tenant in the park since 1981 and the HPARC Board recently approved a lease renewal until February 2015.   

Dr. Vela presented a short PowerPoint about UNAM’s history and future directions.  UNAM is over 450 years old and one of the oldest learning institutions in Latin America.  The PowerPoint presentation is available upon request.

Upon conclusion of the presentation, the meeting was opened to questions from the board members.  When asked about future growth in HemisFair, Dr. Vela replied UNAM continues to build on their educational programs in the areas of art, medical, and language as well as relationships to promote more and better programs.  More immediately, Dr. Vela would like to have more parking available.  He would also like to work with UTSA and the Institute of Texan Cultures to create new life at HemisFair with cultural opportunities.  Mr. Smith thanked Dr. Vela for coming and presenting to the meeting and he looks forward to working with them to make something fantastic.  

G. Discussion and authorization to negotiate and execute a professional services contract for design work and improvements to the Carriage House, Public Restrooms, and landscaping in the surrounding area

Mr. Smith explained the restroom restoration would be part of the Eager House restoration.  The Eager House will be the HPARC office.  He requested the board approve expanding the rehabilitation contract to add landscaping, the carriage house, and restrooms to create model rehabilitation area.  These buildings have an historic designation as either significant or exceptional.  After a bit of discussion regarding the landscaping component, it was suggested to structure the master plan contract so the landscaping component is an early deliverable or create an agreement to hire and release the landscaper.  It was also suggested a civil engineer get involved to address the negative drainage impacts.  The group agreed this would be a good way to demonstrate how HPARC would like to see the park improved as well as how HPARC is utilizing the established Guiding Principles.  The Guiding Principles will be added to HPARC agenda items.  

Xavier Gonzalez made a motion to add the carriage house and public restrooms to the contract for the Eager House rehabilitation project.  It was seconded by Sue Ann Pemberton and passed with all in favor and none opposed.  

H. Presentation and possible action on the FY2011 HPARC Budget and Funding Request

Mr. DiGiovanni reported the City staff is working closely with the HPARC Finance Committee looking at the pro forma over the next ten years.  The operating revenues are anticipated to be captured through the leases of land and buildings.  The City contribution will be provided for the first three (3) years and phasing out by 2014.  Expenses are currently being paid for by the Downtown Operations Department and the board will need to decide how to handle them going forward.  HemisFair expenses include operating costs such as utilities, liability insurance, landscaping and maintenance.  Mr. DiGiovanni and the Finance Committee are operating on the assumption that Downtown Operations will continue to handle these expenses.  

In terms of staff for HPARC, the associated expense will be programmed in the 2011 budget.  Funding will allow for an executive director, assistant executive director, and an executive secretary.  The City’s three (3) year contribution and the projected revenue increase thereafter will provide for the staff salaries without the tax base enhancement.  The HPARC Board will manage staff.  Additionally, funding for professional services (master plan team) and marketing will be included in the 2011-12 budget.  

Mr. DiGiovanni’s recommendation is to proceed forward with this funding request to city council and the city manager for an early August submittal to city council with action in mid-late September.  The initial request is for $2.1M from the City over the next 3 years – $750K for 2011, $700K for 2010, and $650K for 2013 with complete ($0) in 2014.  The budget projections show a $100K short fall at the end of 2013 with about three (3) months of operating reserves.  The board may adjust up to more than $21.M.  Mr. DiGiovanni recommended requesting the additional funds to allow for a bugger in the event funding does not materialize as projected.  


Mr. Hall stated the Executive Committee supports this request with complete understanding of the potential intense public, city council, and media scrutiny.  Mr. Hall made a motion to approve the request and submit it to council and the city manager.  Ms. Guerrero seconded the motion and it was approved with all in favor and none opposed.  Mr. Smith commented that he and Mr. Shown have been meeting with council members so the request is not a surprise.  This request will provide for seed capital to the corporation and HPARC will keep the City apprised so they can see the return on their investment.  Mr. DiGiovanni concluded the discussion by stating the funds, upon approval, will be diverted from the General Fund to sustain the HPARC effort.  


I. Presentation and discussion on the Communications Plan

Debra Guerrero presented the Communications Committee first final draft of the HPARC Communications Plan.  As part of the plan, a stakeholder database will be developed, an RFP will be issued to create a brand and website, and an annual report will be done every August to highlight activities and next steps.  The board was asked to review the entire plan and get their feedback back to Ms. Guerrero.  

Lisa Schmidt suggested looking at smart phone applications as another outreach tool.  There was a lot of discussion regarding the need for adequate staffing to implement the plan.  It was also suggested that the Communications Committee look at the various events currently occurring in the park to figure out a way to incorporate these events into the plan.  Paula Stallcup with Downtown Operations will announce park events during the monthly board meetings.  

J. Briefing regarding the RFP process for the HemisFair Park Area Master Plan

Mr. Shown reported the process the selection committee has developed is unconventional.  The required submittal will be limited to 12 pages.  Each team will bring in their key personnel for a two-hour interview – the first hour will be candidate presentations and the second hour will be Q&A to and from the selection committee.  There a total of seven (7) shortlisted teams with interviews being conducted the week of July 19, 2010.  The RFP submittal is due on July 30, 2010.  Fee proposals will be accepted separate from the 12-page proposal.  Each committee was offered the opportunity to submit three questions to the selection committee for inclusion in the interviews.  The board was supportive of the approach.  The only comment made was to ensure the historic restoration assessment and resulting tasks be folded into the scope of the selected team.  

K. Adjournment

Mr. Smith adjourned the meeting at approximately 9:48 a.m.







